SHENFIELD HIGH SCHOOL

Minutes of Governors’ School Standards and Performance Meeting

held on Tuesday 4th May 2021 via Zoom
at 4.30pm

Present:   Mrs Jane Swettenham (JS), Mrs Katharine Boulton (KB), Mr Julian Beard (JB), 


Mrs Debbie Hines (DH), Mr David Churchill (DC), Mr S Roberts (SR), 

Mrs Karuna Shaunak-Hobbs (KSH), Ms C Herman (CJH), Mrs J Comerford (JCO), 

Mr Jono Sands (JS), Mr DJ Barron (DBA),
Apologies:
Mrs J Martin
Minutes taken by: Mrs C Watson
	1. 
	Welcome and Apologies
JS welcomed everyone to the meeting informing them that the meeting will be recorded.  JS informed the committee that Sandra Johnson had stepped down and JS had written to her to thank her for her service.  JS will be discussing recruitment with CJH as there are now two positions available. 


	2. 
	Minutes of last meeting held on 23rd March 2021
Agreed the minutes were an accurate account of the meeting and JS would sign them when she was next in school.


	3. 
	Matters Arising
JS asked DBA how the rolling out of CPOMS is going?  DBA reported that some training had been delivered to Pastoral Managers and Safeguarding Board Team and they will be trialling it after half term and will be fully using it before September.  JS asked JCO if there were any staff or student welfare matters to report?  JCO reported that things are quite stable but there are a lot of mental health issues and going forward we need to deal with these even stronger than before.


	4. 
	Business Declarations of Interest
None.



	5. 
	Review S&P Terms of Reference
JS suggested that item 1 includes ISDR data, which CJH agreed could be put in but it would be retrospective data.  All agreed.


	6. 
	Centre policy for A Levels and GCSEs 2021
Following circulation of the Centre Policy, JSA explained that we adopted JCQ’s template on the basis we are going to award centre assessed grades (internal assessments).  The document will be communicated with staff, parents and students.  We have a 18 point timeline and we are currently on point 11.  Submission of grades need to be made by 18th June.  JSA explained that the Exams Policy had been rewritten in line with the Centre Policy.
This week we are reviewing all the internal assessments (talking about papers, ensuring no bias and they are fair and based on work students have had access to).

JB asked who is in charge of the records if appeals are received?  JSA explained that all Team Leaders will be putting together an assessment record which is a full justification of how they award the grades and they will be stored centrally in boxes or stored electronically password protected.  
JB asked which subjects have been identified as internal assessments based?  JSA confirmed pretty much all subjects are being internally assessed with the exception of Btecs if they are course based and some Btecs have already taken exams.  CJH confirmed Art is a portfolio based subject and this information had been provided at the last S&P meeting.  Music has a performance element to be included but the vast majority of subjects are centre assessed.
CJH is able to purchase a link to a Webinar provided by ASCL explaining the centre assessed grades which Governors confirmed would be useful. CJH would send out the link.

DC asked what the school’s views are on next year’s Y12 lost learning?  CJH confirmed it is too early to determine this and we are assessing as we go and we do not know what alterations will be in place next year.  JSA explained that the DfE are waiting to see how this year goes.  JSA highlighted that Y12 and Y10 have high engagement levels so we are not concerned about them.  

DC asked if we know the number of Y11 students who have applied to stay at SHS in the Sixth Form?  CJH answered that the applications to apply to Sixth Form closed in January so we know who have applied and we will know their grades before they know them.  We want to maintain standards but at the same time, there will be a degree of flexibility with our students as we are not setting them up fail and they may have been adversely affected.
JS asked if the cohort is similar to that of previous years and the impact of Mid-Term entrants and wondered how the loss of learning will affect them.  CJH highlighted that we see the Year Group as our turning point as they are a slightly a more able year group; slightly more able students at the top end so we are hoping to have a better set of results.  Year Group of 176 where the numbers started to build and we were attracting a wider range of youngsters.
JS asked if we know the level of scrutiny that will be undertaken by the exam boards?  CJH explained that the only information we have, which came out last week, is that we will be asked to submit a portfolio of work (two GCSE subjects and an A level subject) and this will be a requirement for all schools and we will be given 48 hours notices which student work is required to be sent in.  There may be some random quality assurance. As already explained, everything will need to be well documented so that if the exam board require a sample or appeals are lodged we can access the work quickly.


	7. 
	“Everyone Invited” – school response and proposal for governor monitoring
DBA explained about the “Everyone Invited” website concerning sexual abuse that had taken place in schools and the work we have already done.  What the website would like to see is a broader or more targeted focus on sexual assault and abuse of peers.  The Peer on Peer Abuse Policy has been updated and known cases, that we were aware of, have been reviewed.  
DBA has undertaken some training by Andrew Hall and has looked at the toolkit recommended for use.  A working party will be put together to look at sexual assaults in school and JS and JB will meet with DBA and JCO at the next Governors Monitoring visit on 30th June to look at the toolkit and be a critical friend and this will be fed back to Governors and shared with staff.

KB asked if we have received any direct feedback through “Everyone Invited”?  DBA confirmed that we had not.

JS asked what Ofsted’s role is in all of this?  Ofsted are looking at it and DBA explained that relevant policies had been updated and there will be a review of schools and Ofsted may work with schools who have excellent practice as well as schools where there are significant issues.  We have not received any safeguarding complaints and we are happy with the systems in place.  CJH added that this has been a review of our systems ensuring everything is correct and the school didn’t want to be overt about it with parents and students, making it personalised.

CJH had had discussions with a Headteacher who had a safeguarding review from Ofsted and it would seem they have moved to same sampling.
JS thanked DBA.



	8. 
	Proposed for Governor Training on 15th June
CJH explained that we have several strategic headlines every year and one of them this year is to further develop student leadership and participation in the school community through revised systems and development of culture.
JRI has been working on student leadership and a new house system and CJH has asked him to present on 15th June so Governors are fully informed on this aspect.  This was agreed by Governors.


	9. 
	Attendance data 
JCO reported that since the last report in January 2021 we have had 21 days possible attendance for all year groups therefore the report is reduced to reflect this.  Attendance is broadly in-line / on target.  Out of the 10 case studies in the report circulated prior to the meeting, only 4 have gone to the attendance compliance team.  The attendance area of JCO’s responsibilities will be taken over by Jamie Rigg.
DC asked if there will be a point in the future where it might be helpful to look at data in terms of to how it compares to attendance in the past or previous cohorts for Y7 to 11 not including the last two years.  JCO will pass this request to Jamie Rigg going forward.
JS asked why the PA rates for Years 10 and 11 are higher and if this is cohort specific?  JCO replied that the vast majority of case studies are in these two year groups and these students have needed the support pre-COVID or support to come back to school.  We have known these students over a longer period of time; JCO would rather think of it as era specific than cohort specific.  JCO pointed out that Governors know that our targets have remained static around our targets which is usual for a school of our size in our area.
JS asked if there is an impact from Mid-Term entrants?  JCO did not think so and thinks we have moved through that era now.  



	10. 
	Pupil Premium Reports
A document had been circulated prior to the meeting for Governors information.  JCO explained that it had been difficult to put the statistics together due to lockdown and students isolating.  
JCO explained how we facilitated remote learning by providing laptops and Wi-Fi, some provided by the Government and some provided by donations following an appeal to parents.  The PTA also raised money to purchase a number of laptops.  This meant we were able to loan 123 laptops and we facilitated all requests.

JCO highlighted the section ‘Are PP students making expected progress compared to non PP students since returning from lockdown?’ and explained this is not easy to demonstrate and highlighted a case study within the document drawing Governors attention to the table on page 2. The data suggests that all students have dipped in CP with PP students receiving on average one more low progress subject score in April than they received in December, which is almost twice the increase of the non PP students.  Compared with last year’s cohort, the gap is being closed especially in English but not so much in Maths.
Work on re-establishing houses has been done and the student leadership positions have been filled.  9% of the successful student leadership candidates are PP.  All students had to apply and be interviewed for the positions.  

There is no information on catch up projects due to lockdown but early signs are Thinking Reading will make a difference.

DC asked is it worth putting the PP data at the front to remind us all of this data which JCO agreed could be done but goes in our general data each year.  DC went on to ask how we report on our less advantaged students in Sixth Form?  JCO informed DC that this has never been included but is sure that JMA, who will be taking over from JCO will be happy to include this in the future.
Objective 2 – to mitigate barriers to learning experienced by our disadvantaged students.
JCO highlighted that we receive a number of uniform requests for Y7 and 8 students and some transport requests, especially as Essex County Council’s Policy has changed.  We also receive a number of equipment requests.  
As noted in the report document parental feedback regarding one to one tuition praised this work.  This work continued during lockdown via Teams and the programme will run through to the end of May for Y11 students.  

Objective 3 – to support disadvantaged students who experience low mental health that negatively impacts on their learning.  We have strong support and mental health strategies not just for PP students.

Objective 4 – to mitigate difficulties caused by lockdown and returning to school.  PP money has been used to buy masks to access types other students have.

JS asked if the English one to one tuition proved useful and successful, is there a consideration to bring in a maths tutor?  JCO explained that the one to one tutor we had was employed by ourselves and it has been difficult to employ another one to one maths tutor.  CJH added that we have employed a Transition Teacher who will work with small groups on English and Maths and will focus on the younger students. 
JS asked if the National Tutor Programme which is 75% funded by the government had been considered and CJH confirmed it had been looked into but it was restrictive so it is more effective to grow our own.

JS asked about students’ engagement during lockdown; obviously the provision of laptops helped.  JCO explained that staff were assigned students who were to be contacted once a week and found some students were not engaging during the second lockdown.  Year Team staff were involved including SLT so PP students were not disadvantaged.

JS asked what happened if contact was lost with these families?  JCO explained that if this was the case we followed our safeguarding guidelines.  We never had to make a referral in the sense that we had no idea what happened to the family but took advice once or twice.  We set up a buddy system and a few home visits were made. The Police Liaison Officer offered help to do any home visits but this was not needed. JCO felt because we have spent a lot of time building relationships with families they welcomed the contact during lockdown.  



	11. 
	Equality Objectives – process for review
JCO explained that the objectives do not run out until 2022 but the 2018 objectives are completely out of date because of what we have been through in the last two years.  Having spoken to CJH it was felt this area will fit in well with the inclusion side. Have also spoken to Tony Taylor (ATA) about this and he will assume responsibility for this area upon JCO’s departure.  The 2018 objectives were provided prior to the meeting with broad feedback on them.  Two out of the four we have moved completely beyond these issues.  JCO gave four thoughts going forward:-
1. Closing the gap (always part of the Equality Objectives)

2. Positive contribution

3. Unacceptable language

4. Mental health strategy

DC asked if an objective for BAME students would be considered?  JCO confirmed we can.

JS asked if the objectives are out of date, could they be looked at earlier?  CJH confirmed she is working with ATA and JCO to be in place for early next year.

KB suggested that as she has the Equality Governor’s role, it would be a good time to insert herself after CJH’s initial talks with ATA.  CJH agreed. 



	12. 
	Admissions Policy confirmation
The Admissions Criteria had been circulated prior to the meeting and CJH explained that no recommendations for alterations will be put forward.  The Criteria now reflects two populations ( normal ranking and ( aptitude test.  This ran this year but with no face to face Open Evening to explain the Criteria we didn’t think parents took advantage of this.  
JB stated that he understands that LAC is a compulsory mandated group but JB highlighted his concern is with criterion 2 and 3 (siblings and staff) after looking at another school in the area.  JB feels there needs to be a level playing field but the other school he looked at has a separate criterion.  CJH feels we need to keep our morale integrity and keep with the order we have.  We campaign to ensure other schools take their fair share of LAC and EHCP students.  
JS asked how many EHCP students we have this time?  CJH confirmed there are four, which is smaller than the previous year which was 12.

Agreed the Admissions Criteria is to remain the same.



	13. 
	INSET days 2022-2023

The proposed dates were circulated prior to the meeting.  These dated had been agreed at SLT and they are as follows:-
1st September (training day)

7th October (Performance Management day following Open Evening)

19th, 20th December and 21st July 
All agreed to go to FGB.



	14. 
	Policies to be recommended to the Full Governing Body for Approval
· Peer on Peer Abuse Policy - agreed
· Centre Policy – this has already been agreed by a Chair’s action due to the deadline date of 30th April but all agreed
· Exams Policy - Agreed


	15. 
	Any Other Business
CJH highlighted that following Sandra Johnson’s resignation there is a place for a SEN link Governor to be appointed and JS has this in mind.  JS would also like someone else to chair S&P.
JS thanked everyone for their time.


	16. 
	Date of next meeting
TBC



The meeting finished at 5.25pm 
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